MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, January 19, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer
Marcus Karavan, Solicitor
 

Frank Dallahan    
Robert J. Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek  






Ray Parzych 
Mayor

CFO     
Attorney

Adm.

Clerk

The meeting is now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

(This Work Session will be via Video/Telephone Conference, in a Zoom and Hybrid format.
WILL EVERYONE RISE TO SALUTE THE FLAG

PUBLIC SAFETY – Councilmember Dallahan

Siren 106th Street – Councilmember Dallahan said in 2010 Ned Galbally – 277 106th Street began his efforts to have the siren moved from its present location. There have been many discussions over the years. At one point there appeared to be an agreement to move the siren to a new location. The Borough Council never discussed or approved the movement of the siren and never approved an expenditure of $15,000 to move it to a new location. During the last 10 years the use of the siren has declined from approximately 300 times per year to 5 times this past year. It is used for weather alerts and other emergencies only. 
Councilmember Dallahan said he thinks we should move the siren and would like the thoughts of Council. He passed out paperwork from Ned Galbally outlining the history of the siren and would like to discuss this today to see if we could come to a resolution and vote on it at the next meeting. 

Reese Moore – any other alternatives or options to explore?   A different way of notifying people when necessary?  Any new technology? Mr. Dallahan said he has spoken to JT and we have the newest technology right now in Emergency Management. If you move it you will be in the same situation with surrounding residents as we have now. 

Charles Krafczek – It has been vetted and we need a siren. It is recommended by Public Safety officials that we have it and that it remain in place as a warning device for weather events. At this point in time we can’t say eliminate it. It needs to stay, it’s here for a reason. If we move it we have a reasonability to address where it would go and get feedback from neighbors in surrounding neighbors in that area. Not against moving it as long as neighbors are willing to accept it and if will give coverage. It has been there for a long time and the neighbors chose to move into that neighborhood with the siren there. Without new information we have to stick with what we have. 

Robin Casper – 5 times a year doesn’t seem like a lot, would prefer to have more information. 

Ray Parzych – no perfect spot to put this, at this point if you put it in any of these locations, he will still hear the siren. You are only moving it 75-80 feet from where it is. It’s not the siren, it is the pole, let’s get the pole out of there. It is on Borough property. He does not support moving it from one person’s house to another house. Unless we find a spot mutually agreeable, the Chelsea Park spot, at least it is not directly in front of someone’s property. Stick it in the 
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trees, but you are still going to hear it.   

Jennifer Gensemer – Appreciate the nuisance this is for the Galbally family and the nuisance it would create to move it. Disappointed as an American that in third world countries disaster mitigation is handled through Geo fencing and here we are in the greatest country in the world, and somehow we can’t find a solution that embraces the technology that is available today. We can use the example of the Amber Alert, when it goes out, I only get them for New Jersey. When it goes out everybody’s phone go off at the same time.  That would be an effective way for use to communicate with our citizens. 
Councilmember Dallahan said we will delay any action on this until the next Council meeting and I hope everyone reads the Summary of the situation that was just passed out. We will come to a vote next meeting.    
Court – Administrator – Reported all the files have been transported to Avalon. We are retaining the conditional discharges and expungement records here in Stone Harbor. He communicated with the Court Administrator in Avalon and she will be submitting a report to Council every month. The next time Public Safety comes up we will have a report. 
Fire Department – Chief Stanford – Report for December 24 fire calls, 37 EMS calls. Consisted of 3 building fires, 2 cooking fire, 1 medical assist, 2 motor vehicle accidents, 1 elevator rescue 6 natural gas leaks, 1 cover assignment, 6 fire alarms and 2 carbon monoxide alarms. 
Also year end report: A record year, 358 fire calls, 56 over last year, EMS 546, 32 over last year. In 2020 we had 22 building fires, 7 over last year 24 cooking fires, 14 water craft rescues, arching wires and fire alarms were all up over the previous year. 
. 
Police Department – Chief Schutta – Congratulations and welcome to Councilmember Casper. Looking forward to working with her on Public Safety. Update on personnel, 5 Class II officers at the academy, expect to graduate in April. The 2021 SLEO hiring process was opened early this month and we are accepting applications on line. New officer Tyler Landis has graduated from recruit training and has been assigned. New officer Daniel Gomez began recruit training today expected to graduate in June. Update on COVID vaccinations, the majority of our personnel received their first vaccination last week.  Thanked JT for coordinating the vaccination efforts with the County. 

Shared Services Agreement with Task Force. Shared Services agreement is the foundation. The concept originated in 2009 in Virginia. It is to enable EMS responders to use emergency medical intervention at an active shooter or mass casualty incident. Cape May County will supply equipment the first 5 years of the program. After that the municipality will be responsible for replacement and update of equipment and training. He will be meeting with Administrator and Fire Chief to discuss the logistics of moving this forward. The goal will be to have every Stone Harbor EMT and Fire Fighter trained in the RTF. 
Beach Patrol – Captain Bosacco – No report at this time. . 
OEM J T LaKose- OEM Coordinator – The update of the Emergency Operations Plan has been completed and forwarded to the County who will send it to the State for approval. All signature pages have been signed. No major changes some only on police and fire sections. It will have to be approved by Council Resolution. 

RECREATION & TOURISM Councilmember Gensemer – 
Paddle Tennis discussion – will be bringing this to our community in 2021. Working with Laura Owens and Tom King. We had questions and Administrator will be explaining. 
Council had given a green light back in November to move forward with this project. The mandate was to spend as much money from OE, other expenses account during the month of December and to attach that with some of the leftover Capital that we had, that 
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Jim said we could probably make up the budgetary number of $150,000. Engineer said we may combine it with the road program, a change order, take advantage of having a contractor on site. Last week, we had a session and there were some engineering issues that arose with construction. Bottom line we anticipated what we thought was the right amount back in November of last year is not the correct amount, it could be significantly more money. Bringing this to Council to see if we can, should proceed and what modifications will be made. 
Tom King – The playing surface is the issue from the boring sample we did we were going to pour a small skim coat of concrete smooth everything out and give us an appropriate surface. Concrete is one of the sanctioned playing that the AFF allows. Contractors didn’t agree, said you have to go with 8 inches and re-bar to stop cracking, so that number significantly went up. Several different methods were discussed. When we spoke to the National Governing Body, they said ATT recommends aluminum court is the way to go, it is weatherproof, holds up in seashore towns. The $20,000 original estimate went to $60,000 and then the aluminum option comes in at $114,000. He asked APTA to give us more money to help offset the cost. 
Marc DeBlasio – Tom recommends aluminum playing surface, a decision for the Council to review and if you go in that direction we will work to design the product properly and make it happen. We are down to this option. 

Mayor – when discussed before it was said we wouldn’t have to wait for approval on the Capital Budget and we would be able to go ahead based on the figures presented before. Questions is, would that still be the case with this increased cost or would we have to wait and make it part of the Capital Budget. Administrator said the figures he has heard are about double, the original numbers were high $140,000 and then approaching  $300,000. Is there enough money with what we are saving on the capital road program? If it was only by scraping the capital accounts the answer is no. Still looking at a change order with road program. 

Marc DeBlasio – we don’t have a final design, then we need to sit down with the general contractor who is in the Borough to get him on board to agree to take on this work as a change order. A couple moving parts before we get to the final price.  
Councilmember Krafczek – heading into the season, this town is an outdoor town, sure it’s more money, and aluminum is a better product, investment well worth it. We should do our best to create an outdoor environment this summer, the best of the best. Move forward if possible 

Councilmember Dallahan – want actual budget number started at $150,000 then heard double. What are we looking at? 

Councilmember Parzych – more information coming from Marc and Tom. If we are going to invest money in something like this I believe it is best to build or buy the best product that we can. Big budget items coming down the line, keep that in mind. We need more information on a budget.  

Councilmember Gensemer – Brought Tina forward asked about repairing cracks. Current surfaces we have, huge maintenance costs, budget about $4,000 per year for repair. We recently had the basketball court at 82nd redone and she spoke about the complaints from pickle ball players about cracks. Aluminum surfaces would alleviate these problems. 
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Tom King – great for a destination shore town. Has been mostly in private clubs, now because of its popularity breaking out into the public. Youth program is exploding. 

Mayor asked for a consensus from Council – do we move forward?

Krafczek – yes

Dallahan – yes

Recreation Director – 
Tina Prickett – Hosting 4 Fitness Classes per week, ladies outside, about 15 of them out there today. Looking to secure dates for recreation events, clinics and tournaments. 

TOURISM REPORT

Jennifer Olson – Tourism Director – 2021 Farmers Market, will have a Resolution on February 2, 2021. Dates would be every Sunday starting May 30th through September 12th, 15 Sundays. The fee has been $500 for the season (10X10) space and I recommend we keep it the same. She would like to get permission to use three parking spaces on Second Avenue for food trucks, to be accessed from the sidewalk. 
Reviewed 2021 schedule of events. We have a few new events, 3 borough sponsored races, new fitness festival and a food truck festival. 

NATURAL RESOURCES – Councilmember Casper 
The Flood Mitigation Committee was formed in 2017. We are looking to update the Resolution. 

Mayor said she asked Robin and Bob through the Natural Resources Committee to  address the Flood Mitigation Committee. She asked under Natural Resources because that is where the original resolution and original committee came out of , it was a recommendation out of the Natural Resources committee in 2017. And the Natural Resources Committee is charged with flood mitigation according to our ordinance. In reviewing the Ordinance about the set-up of Ad Hoc Committees, I would like to bring the Flood Mitigation Committee into compliance with that Ordinance. 

The current Resolution from 2017 is the one we have been operating under and actually it should be updated.  Asking Bob Smith to bring the Flood Mitigation Committee into compliance with the Borough Ordinance. Create the committee, specify the duration of the committee establish a Chair, what is the purpose.  The mayor wants  Bob to bring us into compliance, also asked, Bob to bring positions into the Resolution rather than names. Chair of Public Works, Natural Resources, Chair of A&F, Borough Administrator, Borough Engineer and the Planning Board Engineer. 

I have asked Bob to do this, with a consensus from Council.  Should we continue with the Flood Mitigation Committee with these parameters? In the Ordinance it states such committees will have the ability to invite any person the committee will find helpful. 
Discussion? Should we continue bring this forward in two weeks. 

Councilmember Parzych good idea to formalize the process. 

Bob will work on it and bring it forward in two weeks. 

ADMININSTRATOR – Dredging Update - Letter from SHPOA dated January 6, 2021. The letter is from the sustainable committee. Key Points- the need to schedule dredging of the channels more frequently than every ten years.  The maintenance dredging would be guided by the results of the Coastal Research Center annual monitoring.   The basic conclusion
1. Review best practices and lessons learned from 2017 dredging project (obviously we do not intent to ever let what happened in 2016 occur again)
2. Begin work on the drafting of the dredging maintenance contract (have begun some initial conversations looking at our dredging possibilities, considering and researching shared services agreements with other municipalities. 
3. Identify funding sources – reserves are not yet adequate for the project (we have, unlike any other municipality along the coast, created a dedicated source for bay dredging and for beach nourishment and replenishment. This is forward thinking. 
4. Investigate the recent Wetland Institute pilot program to see if smaller quantities generated by maintenance dredging can be used to regenerate local marshlands. We have an ongoing conversation with respect to this issue with Dr. Tedesco and the Wetlands Institute. She is honed in on what Stone Harbor is doing. She is looking for cooperative opportunities between the Wetlands and Stone Harbor with her project of raising of the wetlands, depositing dredge materials over the wetlands to increase elevation. 
5. Look at scheduling maintenance dredging before basin infilling requires major dredging – probably before 2022. Disagree, after speaking with Dr. Farrell and Dr. Tedesco we are not of the opinion that Stone Harbor would be in need of maintenance dredging certainly not this year, probably not next year , maybe even the following year. Depends, we hire Dr. Farrell to keep an eye on what is happening in the basins. No need at this time to do maintenance dredging. We need to keep an eye on it and we are. 
LIAISONS – No formal set up within the Code for appointing Liaisons, how to appoint, etc. The Solicitor will prepare an Ordinance that sets up a procedure for appointing Liaisons to the various organizations in town that Council feels that we would benefit from the relationship. Right now we have the Chamber of Commerce, and the Museum. The Ordinance will say this is how Council will appoint or set up Liaisons and appointments will be made by Resolution. By Resolution we will name who the liaisons are and who they report to.  The other aspect of it will be in general we talked about the liaison for SHPOA. Spoke to them and they feel it is very advantageous for them to have a liaison attend their trustee meetings, they feel it keeps communication going both ways and that it is a way of making sure factual information gets to their membership. They do represent about 1,300 households. The President couldn’t say enough good things about Reese and what the relationship is bringing to the table. It is a good communication system between the Borough and SHPOA.  At this point I assume Reese wants to continue, and we will set this up by Resolution. Administrator and Solicitor will set up this Ordinance. There is no reason why Councilmember Moore at this point can’t attend the SHPOA meetings and assume the role of liaison.      
DISCUSSION –  
None 
MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan 
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 6:00 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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